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Responses to Faculty Senate Inquiry

(April 2 and 3, 2008)


Faculty Status for Land-Grant Personnel

From:
Dr. Tom Guetzloff

1.
Do the academic credentials of the Land-grant personnel actually meet the requirements of the departments that they are seeking to become affiliate with?

A list of brief credentials was provided to the faculty in January at the Opening Meeting. The document entitled “GRDI Faculty and Staff Appointment and Term Policy “stated that it is the responsibility of academic department to which the applicant is applying for recognition to evaluate the credentials and vote whether to accept the request.

2.
If we are “One University, as Dr. Carter stated, does that mean that “all” faculty will be under the same merit, promotion, and tenure system?

No, it does not. Land-Grant universities and institutions in general receive multiple sources of funding. At land-grant institutions such as WVU, and other 1862s, the extension programs have their own promotion and tenure system.

What Academic Affairs is requesting Dr. Carter is merely for those persons teaching in our graduate programs and working with our undergraduate students be recognized as faculty in the Gus R. Douglas Land-Grant Institute (GRDI).

What was presented in the distributed documents delineated in part how GRDI intends to have its own system of promotion and term (not tenure) appointments, and how that system would operate.

It is difficult to mix federal and state funding sources under one system without implying that a guarantee would exist should one default.

3. The addition of the Land-Grant personnel to the faculty increases the number of PhDs and the average faculty salary, as well as, decreases the student/teacher ratio on paper, but not the reality of the situation. How does the change affect the existing faculty?

There is no change with WVHEPC or other reporting agencies. The change would be internal. We do not count West Virginia State University Research and Development Corporation employees on any reports to the state. The state wants to know what it is funding. The ratio only effects those classes taught by teachers (four part-time teacher with three hour classes are counted as one full-time faculty).
4.
If we are “One University,” is there a plan for salary equity adjustment to bring the salaries of the present faculty up to the level of the Land-Grant personnel?


It is ideal to maintain equity, however, the funding sources are separate. The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has mandated through its Civil Rights Division that the WVSU have greater equity with West Virginia University. The salaries GRDI are based on the salaries (75% - 90%) WVU Extension, WI/U College of Agriculture and Forestry, and the WVU Experiment Station.
It could be construed later as justification for salary equity with the legislature.
5.
How will the addition of the Land-Grant personnel affect the research and development of the current faculty in terms funding, physical resources (e.g., lab space), and so forth?

Land-Grant research and development has already had a positive impact on the faculty and their research endeavors. Resources from land-grant have been used to renovate research and teaching labs. GRDI funds have been used to purchase equipment necessary for important research experiments and to support travel to conferences. Funds are now being used to support undergraduate research, as well as supply research assistantships to the Masters Biotechnology program. The top priority in land-grant is the acquisition of resources to build a research facility to house research faculty from all disciplines, as well as graduate students, technicians and students. Also, Funding is expected to increase in the near future with EPSCoR as a result of GRDIs efforts.

6.
Can a Land-Grant tenured faculty member vote for a WVSU chair or a department? The handbook says all tenured or tenure track faculty can vote for department chairs.

The answer to both questions is currently no. The Faculty Senate can do what it wants regarding both matters. Similar concerns occurred when counselors and librarians were added to the Senate.

Rationale:
As you may be aware, West Virginia State University recently received (1990) its full 1890 Land-Grant status and started to receive funding in 2000. Since that time the University has been building its research and extension programs. While we have developed nationally and internationally recognized programs, we still remain as the only land-grant institution that does not recognize land-grant personnel as faculty. This is viewed as a disappointment by USDA and other agencies. For example, we have land-grant personnel who have written and received USDA grants to support undergraduate and graduate instruction and research, yet they are not recognized as faculty by the University. The inclination of such agencies is to pull the resources.

The fact is that recognizing Land-Grant personnel as faculty can only enhance our academic programs. We have a wealth of underutilized expertise and knowledge in the Douglass Institute. Interactions with extension and research personnel will mostly benefit the students. For instance, there will be opportunities for students to work on extension projects and obtain experiential learning beyond the classroom. Researchers can lend their expertise, knowledge, and other talents to students in various academic departments. The majority of these individuals have taught on the undergraduate level, and some even at the graduate level.

The purpose of my request is to ask the Faculty Senate to endorse the recommendation of the Office of Academic Affairs to recognize qualified land-grant personnel as faculty. The particulars of the way in which land-grant faculty are structured and the way they operate will be decided by the Douglass Institute. In those cases when there are interactions associated with committees and faculty reviews, this will have be discussed with land-grant personnel and the appropriate Dean or Department Chair.

The Case:

Integration of land-grant mission
The University as a whole has a land-grant mission. The mission is not just confined to Land-Grant Programs. The land-grant mission should be interwoven in all facets of the University, especially, academic affairs. The University must embrace the tripartite mission of research, teaching, and outreach. Integrating qualified land-grant staff into academic departments would be a step in the right direction for the integration of the land-grant philosophy into various departments of the University.

Increased inclusion of faculty and students in land-grant activities
By the inclusion of land-grant staff in academic departments, there is a natural increase in participation of faculty and staff in outreach and land-grant related research. There have been a number of land-grant staff members that have taught in various departments at the University, and all to my knowledge have been positive experiences for both the staff member and students. Also, faculty involved in land-grant research have been able utilize their research experiences to enhance and/or their in class instruction.

The University’s academic departments benefit from an untapped expertise that exists with land-grant researchers and extension staff
Currently there are 15 land-grant staff members with the degree of Masters or higher. Their collective areas of expertise include agriculture, horticulture, biology, biotechnology, biochemistry, molecular biology, education, plant physiology, agronomy, business, economics, agriculture economics, biophysics, sociology, and social work. These individuals can be an asset to the University academic units. Also, as the economic satiation in the state continues to negatively impact higher education in the state, having 15 additional faculty members who will not count again the E&G budget, will be an efficient and effective use of existing human intellectual capital.

Embracement of the of the full 21st Century land-grant model of the Engaged institution.
In a document from the Kellogg Foundations, it states that the 21st Century land-grant colleges and Universities should function under the philosophy of the “Engaged Institution.” One of the points made in that document is that the Land-Grant mission should be interconnected. That is, research, teaching, and outreach should be integrated, not separated or polarized. Land-Grant activities and programs should be associated with all areas of the university. The University is Land-Grant, not one particular area. This University is in an excellent position to be the epitome of the 21st Century Engaged Institution by integrating land-grant faculty in to the academic areas of the University.
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